 Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, April 13, 2009
Minutes

Committee Members Present:



E. Kay Spencer, Chair



Mary Kaminski, Vice Chair



Al Spicer, Member



Barry Struski, Member


Paula Kibbe, Secretary

School Administration Present:


Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Matthew Gillis, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
_________________________________________________________________________
Kay Spencer, Chair, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and immediately asked for a motion to adjourn into Executive Session for the purpose of discussing personnel issues.  Mary Kaminski made the motion to move to Executive Session, Al Spicer second.  All in favor by role call.  The Chair asked for the indulgence of the audience while they conducted this brief session.
The Committee returned to Open Session at 7:15 p.m.  A public statement was issued relative to the Superintendent’s contract.  The Committee voted to renew Elizabeth Sorrell’s contract for one year. In the spirit of the financial environment and some on-going negotiations, the Superintendent did agree to take a 5% reduction in her salary to help with the financial crisis. The superintendent and the committee are willing to make sacrifices to meet the bottom line for the students and the betterment of the schools
I. Comments from General Public:  A selection of students, who were members of the cast of Godspell, introduced themselves as well as director Tom McLean.  The students performed a song from the play which was produced on April 9, 10 and 11th.  Kudos were extended to all the cast, band and Maureen Fuller for her extraordinary work with costuming.
II. Comments from EAPC:  Mike Riordan and Connie Koffman addressed the committee. The final contract for 2008-2011 was signed by both Mike Riordan and Kay Spencer in order to have the agreement printed for distribution to the membership.  The EAPC agreed to meet with the School Committee and administration on April 28th for the purpose of discussing contract re-negotiations.  The EAPC presented a request from the faculty asking the School Committee to meet directly with the teachers for a question/answer dialogue over many concerns with the current state of the budget.  Kay Spencer said she would check with the school attorney to insure there was not a legal barrier against having such a meeting.  In an effort to have as many committee members and faculty present at such a meeting, a suggestion was made to perhaps select a Saturday meeting date.  Mike Riordan will contact the Central Office to coordinate a time. 
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council:  None.  
IV.  Approval of Minutes:  Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept the March 9, 2009 regular meeting minutes as written.  Barry Struski second.  All in favor.  Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept the Executive Session minutes of March 9, 2009, Al Spicer, second.  All in favor with one abstention.
V.   Communications:
A. Request for Entrance Age Policy waiver: A request was received to consider waiving the entrance age policy for kindergarten by Jessica Cafarelli.  Her child would miss the entrance within less than a day of the stated date of September 1st deadline. Although the parent provided pre-school evaluations and recommend-ations, the committee decided to adhere to the entrance age date.  
B. EAPC – A letter was received from the EAPC responding to a request from the school committee to enter into an agreement to re-open wage discussions.  EAPC is following an internal process and is considering the committee’s request. 
C.  Special Ed Accountability Requirements:  Our district has been notified by the State Director of Special Education we have been placed on a Level 1 – meets requirements – for the federal accountability of special education.   As a result, we do not have to engage in any direct intervention with the Department of Elementary & Secondary Education at this time. 
D. Day on the Hill: MASS (Mass Association of School Superintendents) has organized the annual Day on the Hill on May 7th.  This is an opportunity for school administrators and school committees to meet with their legislatures to discuss education topics.  Liz Sorrell, Barry Struski and Paula Kibbe will attend. 

E. Sick Leave Bank:  According to the teacher’s contract, employees are eligible to make a request to the sick bank if their own sick day total is exhausted and they have serious illness.  In order to keep the appropriate days available in the bank, an assessment of one sick day of leave by each employee was conducted.
F. Superintendent’s Annual Town Report:  a copy of the Superintendent’s annual report was distributed.  This information is included yearly in the Town of Carver Annual Report of Town Officers. 
G. Memo from Selectmen Chair – a memo from Jack Angley, Selectmen Chair, regarding the request of the school committee to have a Proposition 2½ override presented to the town voters in May was received by the committee.  It was a comment on the situation, specifically that Mr. Angley felt the process was not vetted or analyzed enough in the short time that the selectmen had before effectively presenting the override to the citizens.  He strongly suggested planning now to focus on sharpening the numbers, both on costs and on future sources of income and how to best present them to the taxpayers.  
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Personnel: The following personnel updates were noted:  The retirement of Elizabeth Evans, Kindergarten teacher.  A resignation was accepted from Lawrence Melcher, HS Math Teacher and Heather Staples, kindergarten paraprofessional.
B. Enrollment: Monthly enrollment report and comparison from previous year was distributed.  The loss of 48 students from same time previous year was noted. 
C. Migration: Data from each school for students both enrolling and withdrawing for the period 3/1 to 3/31/09 was distributed.  We gained 8 students during this period.
D. Stimulus Money–what does it mean for Carver?: Liz Sorrell presented an extensive powerpoint display on proposed budget cuts and projected stimulus money.  The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) and what money would we get, how we can spend it and what are the rules.  Title I stimulus money will be separate from “historic” title I funds.  “Historic” title I funds pay for reading teachers, reading coach and math coach, professional development and some reading and math materials.  Stimulus Title I money must purchase “supplemental” instruction and/or professional development in our Title I school – Carver Elementary.  We may not “save” teaching positions with this money.  We may add an additional teaching position.  This is a two year funded program.
The initial estimate for funding was $150,000 for 2 years; the revised estimate is $100,000 for 2 years.  On April 10, 2009, the Title I AARA allocation for Carver was listed as $44,371 each year for two years.  Carver’s plan to use the money will be to provide supplemental reading instruction. Stimulus I.D.E.A. money is for special education (Individuals with Disabilities Education Act) and 50% of this money can supplant current expenditures and 50% can supplement of or build capacity. Initial estimates of IDEA money was $466,00 for 2 years. Revised estimates are less because charter and vocational schools were included in the revised recipient list.  Carver expects less than $233,00 per year for 2 years. Stabilization stimulus money is yet to be determined.  In order to reach the target of $1,082.779, we need to identify additional savings of $39,654.00.  The initial response was Carver would not receive stabilization stimulus money but there is political movement to give all districts some money.  M.A.S.S. Executive Director Tom Scott, proposes $100 per student to be spent over 2 years.  We are hopeful to receive some money. The superintendent will do several more budget presentations during May via the PTO to inform the general public about the state of our budget.
E. Concern over budget cuts – Nurses:  There was a significant attendance from the community in opposition of the elimination of the MS nurse position.  Linda Consentino, MS parent, addressed the committee over the worry of having only one nurse for the high and middle school nurse relative to safety issues for students with chronic illness.  She provided a substantial amount of data regarding her concern and asked if the nurse’s position could be placed as a priority to be re-instate if the budget situation improved. Sue Blauss, parent and substitute teacher, spoke regarding having one health aide bridge the service between both sides of the building and the concern about the appropriate nursing license and also about the
F. (continued)    coverage on field trips.  Christine Orr, a substitute nurse for our district, also implored the committee to explore another way to reduce the budget deficit without eliminating the MS nurse.  She asked if their might be any health grants available to assist with the cost of the salary.  Paula Kibbe, SC member, asked the Superintendent if their were any other alternatives to assisting the nurse such as using retired health care providers or senior citizens who utilize tax relief by volunteering. The issue of liability is a concern with this suggestion and also the scheduling on a consistent basis, but we would look at every opportunity.  The Superintendent told the community there would be a health care plan put into place which would address where the nurse would be in the building, when the schedule would be in each area, etc.  The Primary/Elementary School would have a full time nurse as well as the High/Middle School and one nurse would be a floater between the two school campuses plus each campus would have one health aide.  The School Committee said they could not promise anything but they would seriously re-look at the information provided and that the data given by the parents during the meeting was very enlightening. 
Mr. John Hildebrant, parent, addressed the committee to say his concern was not only about the nursing situation but over the past 6 years over the 30 fte positions that have been cut.  He said the community needs to know the urgency of how dire the budget situation is and the shortage in money is dismantling our schools.  He suggested advertising in the papers about our budget.  The superintendent said there would be a Task Force formed after Town Meeting to “advertise” the state of the budget.
G. School Calendar: The 2009-2010 school calendar was presented for approval to the commit committee. Labor Day falls in the second week of September and the teacher’s contract indicates the work year for teachers will begin no earlier than the Monday before Labor Day, the first day of school will be September 1st for students.  Rationale for days selected for “Teacher Days” were explained by Laura Tilton who coordinates professional development opportunities for staff.  The Administrative Leadership Team and Professional Development Committee recommend this calendar.   Approved unanimously by committee.
H. MSBA Updates: On Tuesday, April 7, 2009, Randy Webster, Matt Gillis, and Liz Sorrell went to the Boston offices of the Massachusetts School Building Authority to interview the top three architectural firms.  The three Carver representatives joined the 12 permanent members of the MSBA Design Selection Committee.  After a thorough interview of the three firms: Design Partnership of Cambridge, Flansburgh, and DiNisco, Design Partnership was selected.  They will complete the design required to complete to feasibility study and to project a firm estimate for the total cost of the project.
I. T.A.C. Performance Contracting: presentation by Liz Schwartz was provided.  This is an energy audit of our buildings.  There will be several options presented.  These options will outline how we can mitigate energy loss and cost for our buildings. An overview consisted of: what is performance contracting, the process and typical financing structure.  Performance contracting addresses facility improvements, customized & based on individual need, real savings from utility bills, guaranteed                H. (continued):  performance, uses superior procurement, design and construction methods, single source responsibility, long-term partnership, life-cycle versus initial cost, and energy conservation.  The school committee would need to approve this project.  Ms. Schartz will return for May meeting to present part II of the information.
J. MASS Clean Diesel Grant Award: Carver Public Schools has been awarded a $26,718.00 Grant from the Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection, “MASSCleanDiesel” Program for Retrofitting School Buses.  Thanks to the hard work of Maureen Dickson, Director of Transportation; Lee O’Donnell, Mechanic; and Matt Gillis, Chief Operations and Finance Officer, the Carver school buses will be retrofitted with new emissions systems over the April vacation.  This work will result in reduced pollution from vehicle exhaust, avoid future cost of mandated retrofit without grant funds, and new exhaust parts reduces potential maintenance expenses in the future.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent
A. Vote to approve MASS Clean Diesel Grant Award:  Barry Struski made a motion to accept the grant award of $26,718.00 from the Department of Environmental Protection and Paula Kibbe second, all in favor.  
B. NSTAR Settlement: This negotiated settlement reduces the NSTAR bill for unbilled natural gas at the elementary school.  This is a result of a faulty meter at the site.  After several attempts to reduce the bill to zero, this settlement was reached. The revised settlement agreement gives us the ability to pre-pay whole months in advance to minimize the impact on the FY2010 budget.  Matt Gillis worked with the attorney at Kopelman and Page to negotiate the payments in order to minimize the impact to the school budget.  

Barry Struski made a motion and Mary Kaminski second to accept the NSTAR settlement as agreed upon for unbilled natural gas.  All in favor.  
B.   Policy GCCAC – Family & Medical Leave:  This policy was presented for second reading.  No discussion.  Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept the policy as written, Al Spicer second. All in favor.  
C.   Policy JIE Pregnant Students:  Policy was revised to be in compliance with Coordinated Program Review which deals with civil rights.  This is the first reading by committee, no action.  Second reading and vote in May.

D.   Field trip request:  Al Spicer made a motion, Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor of the Grade 8 Six Flags (Agawam, MA) trip on June 13, 2009.

E.   Field trip request:  Al Spicer made a motion, Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor of the HS Physics Day trip to Six Flags (Agawam, MA) on May 15, 2009.
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:  Barry Struski complimented all the students and staff on the awesome Elementary Science fair.  Also, great job by the National Honor Society on their annual yard sale fund-raiser.  Barry also reminded the public to vote for Town Elections on Saturday, April 25th.  Paula Kibbe agreed with Barry on the above and also commented on the how well the students presented themselves at the Grade 2 field trip to Cape Cod Community College.  She is also looking forward to Math Mania night and encouraged parents/students to attend.  Two extended trips will be taken during spring vacation break.  The Superintendent will be one of four chaperones taking 19 students to Spain.  Laura Tilton has set up a twitter account for the Superintendent so she can keep in touch with parents.  Dan Daly, former MS Principal will be vacationing in Spain at the same time and will join the group for lunch and some touring.  Grad Night at Disney World, Florida will take place during Spring break as well with 54 students attending. 
Mary Kaminski presented Kay Spencer with flowers and a gift as she steps down as the School Committee Chair and thanked her for her service.  The committee will re-
organize at the May meeting. 
IX.       Executive Session:  Committee adjourned before the opening of the meeting. Refer    to information at top of minutes.
Mary Kaminski made a motion to adjourn, Barry Struski second.  Approved, all in favor.  Meeting adjourned at 10:05 p.m. 
Next regular meeting: May 11, 2009
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
Approved by Committee 5/11/09
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